Nnited States Denate

WASHINGTON, DC 20510

December 8, 2016

The Honorable Robert McDonald
Secretary of Veterans Affairs
Department of Veterans Affairs
810 Vermont Avenue, NW
Washington, D.C. 20420

Dear Secretary McDonald:

We write today to express our support for the Veterans Emergency Care Fairness Act of 2009
(ECFA). Six years after enactment of the ECFA, our nation’s veterans continue to bear the
burden of emergency treatment costs not covered by veterans’ third-party insurance. The U.S.
Department of Veterans Affairs’ (VA) continued denial of these claims is deeply troubling.

Congress’s clear intent in passing the ECFA was to expand veteran eligibility for reimbursement
for emergency treatment furnished to veterans in non-department facilities. Specifically,
congressional intent was to require the VA to act as a secondary payer for emergency treatment
costs not covered by the veteran’s third-party insurance. It is evident that the VA has ignored
congressional intent. Most troubling is the fact that those who are most affected by the VA’s
non-compliance with the ECFA are our elderly veterans, many of whom are living on fixed
incomes and have limited resources to pay medical bills. Often, these veterans find themselves
dealing with collection agencies as a result of emergency care received in the community. This
potentially increases stress for these veterans, causes them to lose faith in the VA and keeps them
from seeking future medical attention out of fear of acquiring additional medical bills for which
they would be financially responsible.

As you are aware, on April 8, 2016, in the case of “Staab v. Secretary McDonald,” the United
States Court of Appeals for Veterans Claims agreed with the appellant’s contention that the
VA’s application of 38 U.S.C. § 1725 frustrates the intent of Congress to reimburse veterans who
are not wholly covered by a health-plan contract or other third-party recourse. In its decision, the
court ruled that “Congtress clearly intended that the VA be responsible for the cost of the
emergency treatment which exceeds the amount payable or paid by the third-party insurer.” The
court further found the VA’s regulations regarding the ECFA to be invalid and wholly
inconsistent with the statute. As a result, the court ruled that 38 C.F.R.  § 17.1002(f) is held
invalid and directed it to be set aside.

Based upon this ruling, we strongly urge you to bring the VA into compliance with P.L. 111-137
and to amend any policy, regulation or other barrier that results in denial of veterans’ claims for



reimbursement for non-department emergency care. We further urge you to re-open all previous
claims of veterans that were denied because of the VA’s non-compliance with congressional
intent and the law.

Thank you for your attention to our concerns regarding this important issue. We look forward to
working closely with you to fully serve the veterans of our great nation.
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